Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Monday, September 27h, 2021 at 5:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – video conference
Absent:
Eleonor Francis, Board Member
Others Present:
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Randy Cohen, Teacher – video conference

Victoria Arriero, Teacher – video conference

Leticia Lugo, Parent – telephonic

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 5:06 pm.

2. Take Action on Current Mask Policy Based on the Most Up to Date Information Regarding Arizona State Law. Miss Gannon explained the most recent judicial ruling that determined the current state mask mandate ban to be unconstitutional, and then opened the floor for discussion of options for action.

Discussion:

Mrs. Costa recommended the board act to retain the current revised dress code policy that 
includes the requirement for masking. She noted the board could arrange a future meeting to 
revisit any necessary policy modifications if the ruling were to be appealed. Mr. Gill expressed 
agreement with this sentiment. Mr. Cohen expressed support of any decision that would help to 
keep the school open and avoid any virus outbreak in the community. Ms. Curtis agreed with 
the idea to extend the current dress code policy, removing language related to the September 
29th deadline. She added that the school could also require visitors and parents to wear masks, 
and that a new letter would need to be sent home with families to clarify any changes.


Motion: Mr. Gill moved to rescind our deadline of September 28th in alignment with the ruling 
of the court in the matter of masking on public school campuses, and maintain the current mask 
policy in place for all people on campus. Mrs. Costa seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None
3. Call to the Audience 
Ms. Lugo shared knowledge that some students have felt unheard at the school. Miss Gannon reassured Ms. Lugo that her request for a survey by which parents and students could share feedback on teachers was the focus of the most recent meeting by the school Executive Team, and that a survey would become available in 1-2 weeks. 

Ms. Curtis recollected past evaluations conducted by the school whereby feedback was solicited from all stakeholders at all levels of the school community. She suggested that ultimately it could be difficult to determine the truth of every conflict because all those involved were identified with valid perspectives, and meaningful resolution would require considerable careful listening from all sides. She stated that teachers manage considerable responsibilities of which the extended community are likely unaware. 

Curtis added that the Family Liaison position was created for precisely this reason, to facilitate communication between students, families and the school, and any persons having concerns were invited to share them with both the front office and Ms. Liberkis. The school is interested in hearing from parents about any issues that are not being handled in the best way possible, Curtis confirmed. 

Mr. Christopher argued that it would be difficult for parents to meaningfully evaluate teachers without having spent any considerable time around them, however felt it would be useful to introduce a suggestion box or other avenue through which important feedback could be shared. 

Ms. Lugo continued, saying that many students knew her personally and confided in her to advocate for them. Many parents, she stated, were reluctant to share concerns due to the language barrier or other issues related to residency. She urged that school should be a place where students can trust teachers and feel comfortable enough to be able to learn. Lugo recommended the school hold a meeting inviting students to share their concerns. She shared that most students coming to her were in grades 6-8, and that she always encouraged them to speak with school staff though they did not always feel comfortable doing so. 

Mrs. Costa expressed appreciation to Ms. Lugo for the valuable feedback and recognized the importance of students having a figure like her whom they could trust. 

Mr. Christopher reminded Lugo to be careful and considerate in the way she navigated these sensitive and complex issues. 

Miss Gannon affirmed that the school was responding to all feedback to the extent practical, and agreed with Lugo that both the COVID-19 pandemic and its impact on schools had been a challenge for everyone and that teachers had been working extra hard. Gannon clarified that these challenges were not an excuse for poor performance or behavior, and welcomed community feedback. 

Mr. Christopher questions what responsibility parents might have in discussing concerns with their children to engage in meaningful problem solving. Lugo confirmed she did do this with her own children, then Mr. Christopher redirected his question to school admin. Miss Gannon explained that the school was currently contracting a third party company to provide ongoing coaching that would help expand resources for staff to identify and address student social emotional needs. 

Ms. Arriero encouraged parents to engage in direct communication with teachers, and explained that she was able to hold her son accountable for his academic performance because she had sought out additional information from the teacher and therefore had a more complete understanding of any issues. 

Ms. Lugo contended that teacher communication with students could sometimes be disrespectful. 

Ms. Curtis observed that many parents appeared fatigued and preoccupied of late, perhaps due to the pandemic, and predicted that teachers and friends at school may play a more important role in providing attention and support than before. She recalled a past project in which students participated in small groups and marveled at their capacity for creativity and wisdom when given the time and attention. Lugo agreed that students needed to be heard, especially middle school. 

Ms. Curtis reminded the audience that the board was not able to take action on this discussion at the meeting, however admitted that much could be done at the administrative level, and thanked Ms. Lugo for her feedback.


Miss Gannon informed the board of a coming meeting October 8th at 10:00 a.m. to discuss the 
Annual Financial Report.

4. Meeting adjourned at 5:54 pm.


Motion: Mrs. Costa moved to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Gill seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None
